
PacMtn Workforce Development Council 
Elected Official Consortium Meeting Agenda 
Friday, March 30, 2018 ▪ 1:00 - 3:00 pm 
Online: pacmtn.adobeconnect.com/consortium 
888-537-7715 ▪ Passcode: 60526531# 

I. Convene: Welcome – Commissioner Drexler 
A. Self-Introductions  
B. Establish Quorum 
C. Review of Today’s Agenda 
D. WDC Consortium Chair Comments 
E. WDC Board Chair Report 
F. CEO Report (Attachment #1) 

II. Consent Agenda- Motion to Approve
The Consent Agenda is a SINGLE item for Board consideration that encompasses items the Board would typically approve 

with little comment. Procedural items such as approval of Minutes, or other legal or housekeeping items are appropriate 

for a Consent Agenda. There can be explanation of items, but there is no discussion of the Consent Agenda. If discussion is

warranted or requested ANY item can be immediately removed and placed on the regular Agenda for full Board 

discussion.

A. Approval of November 2017 Consortium Minutes (Attachment #2)

III. Action Items
A. Motion to Approve: Appointment of New Board Member Nominees (Attachment #3)

• Bill Sullivan, Lewis County – Private Business: Education and Technology
Solutions Consultant

• Diana Murphy, Grays Harbor – Private Business: Staffing
B. Motion to Approve: Continuation of Board Membership Terms ending June 30, 2021 

• Anne Goranson, Employment Security Dept. (Attachment #4)
• Dawn Murphy, South Puget Sound Community College (Attachment #5)
• Paul Vertrees, DSHS/Vocation Rehabilitation Division (Attachment #6)
• Dru Garson, Greater Grays Harbor, Inc. (Attachment #7)
• Jason Reed, DSHS/Community Services Division (Attachment #8)
• Cheryl Heywood, Timberland Regional Library (Attachment #9)
• 2 Organized Labor Seats, including Apprenticeship (Attachment #10)

IV. Discussion and Informational Reports
A. Board Seat Discussion

V. Discussion & Deliberation: Good of the Order & Public Comment 
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Upcoming Meetings 

2017 – 2018 Consortium Members 

Date Location 
July 27, 2018 TBD 

November 30, 2018 TBD 
WDC Year End Celebration 

Thursday, December 27, 2018 
TBD 

Name Representing County 
Commissioner Terri Drexler 
Consortium Chair 

Mason 

Commissioner Randy Ross Grays Harbor 
Commissioner John Hutchings 
Alternate: Commissioner Edwards 

Thurston 

Commissioner Lisa Olsen 
Alternate: Commissioner Wolfe 

Pacific 

Commissioner Gary Stamper 
Alternate: Commissioner Fund 

Lewis 
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CEO HIGHLIGHTS 
March 2018 

Thank you Note for Kind and Professional Staff…”Recently, I move to Tumwater from Tacoma.  I am in 
process of looking for employment closer to my new location.  I found WorkSource Thurston County online and 
drove there for the first time yesterday. Because of the professional and kind manner in which I was assisted by 
the staff at WorkSource, I asked for their supervisor's contact information. When you are a mature unemployed 
woman who is pretty much overlooked in the job market in general, it was a like a ray of sunshine to be greeted 
by Olesa at the front desk when I first arrived.  Later, Tristan greatly helped me navigate my way through the 
process of being plugged into the system so that I was up-to-date.  Tristan was patient and respectful, far more 
than other staff at other WorkSource locations I have visited in past.  Job hunting, as I am sure you are aware, is 
very grueling and impersonal.  People are often treated like inanimate objects during the process of locating a 
place of employment that is a good match.  I'm glad that is not the case at Thurston County WorkSource.  You 
have excellent employees who help make job hunting less callous and antiseptic.” 

Senator Murray and the Year of the Spouse…In its last year, Camo2Commerce will intensify focus on support 
for military spouses.  Helping them gain skills 
and find employment helps stabilize the family 
and is a helpful service to active duty personnel.  
Helping launch the new focus Senator Murray 
visited JBLM and then spoke with spouses about 
their experiences.  She asked what suggestions 
they would make to help them prepare for and 
keep employment. The new WorkSource AJC 
@JBLM will be a place of resource for not just 
spouses, but entire families. Special programming 
is being designed specifically of interest to spouses.  One such event was a Mentoring Event for spouses.  
Darlene Wilczynski, Federal Reserve Vice President, Seattle Regional Executive, sent this note after she 
made her presentation, “The team you have assembled to do this (Camo2Commerce) work are truly inspirational.  
They have a calling and you can see it on how they interact with each other and their clients.  As you know the 
spouses and veterans are incredible as well.  The work you are doing has wide-ranging positive impact both for 
these people and our community.  We are lucky to have your leadership and forward thinking to make it all work.  
Thank you for all that you do.”  

CEO Fambles appointed to Governor’s Poverty Reduction Work Group…The Work Group goal is to 
significantly reduce the number of Washington households living in poverty. Using data, research and the voice 
of the people affected, the Work Group will examine: 

• the root causes of poverty in communities across the state,
• how poverty manifests itself in the daily lives of our citizens,
• the effects of inter-generational poverty, and
• how we can aid individuals and families in exiting poverty

TRL Partnership with WorkSource… “An AmeriCorps volunteer at the Shelton WorkSource approached 
library staff about getting some volunteer hours in at the library as a computer helper. He filled out the volunteer
paperwork and was trained and scheduled to work during Saturday open hours. He put up flyers about 
WorkSource jobs and computer classes on jobs board and that one patron found his number that way.  He has 
been working with him on her job search at WorkSource. Another man who was having a difficult time with 
computers first met him at the library and has been going to WorkSource for help on week days now that he sees 
a familiar face and trusts the help he's getting.” 

Attachment #1
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CEO HIGHLIGHTS 
March 2018 

High Impact Community Grant Awards…PacMtn announced awards for the High Impact Community Grant 
Program.  These grants are for Youth and Young Adult Employment Preparation and Training in Highly Rural 
and Remote Areas. A total of $50,000 will be awarded to 11 projects throughout the region. Collectively, the 
projects are expected to support career connected learning experiences for over 280 youth throughout the region. 
The projects were selected by a review committee from 17 total submissions. The following table indicates the 
projects selected: 

County Organization Award Programming 

Grays Harbor Grays Harbor Youth 
Works 

$5,000 Providing at least 20 youth transportation to 
career exploration days 

The Arc of Grays 
Harbor 

$5,000 Summer internship/employment program for at 
least 6 youth 

Lewis Pinchot Partners $5,000 Extending on-site Discovery Team program by 1 
week for 7 students 

White Pass School 
District 

$5,000 Supporting 21 students in forestry, life science, 
and hospitality/tourism focused Discovery Team 

Mason Hands-On Personal 
Empowerment 

$5,000 Summer job training program for up to 25 at-risk 
youth using farming/agriculture 

Pacific Education 
Institute 

$5,000 Career and Technical Education forestry course 
development for local high schools 

Pacific Big Brothers Big Sisters $5,000 Workplace readiness essential skills training in 
food production for up to 10 youth 

Career 911/ Grays 
Harbor College 

$2,500 Mock conference and career exploration in health 
care industry for up to 100 youth 

Pacific Education 
Institute 

$2,500 Career and Technical Education forestry course 
development for local high schools 

Thurston Jobs For Washington’s 
Graduates 

$5,000 Employment readiness training and job 
placement for at least 60 out-of-school youth 

Thurston Conservation 
District 

$5,000 Supporting South Sound GREEN career 
exploration in life sciences, forestry, and 
agriculture for 75 youth 
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WA Apprenticeship Coordinators Qtrly Report…Workforce Councils each quarter submit a statement 
of activity to Employment Security (ESD) about the work we are doing to promote apprenticeship as a 
training model.  This past month we received this note back from ESD: “This level of activity should 
really impress our colleagues. Thanks to your good offices and a few others, we are submitting a superb 
report to WSATC this afternoon. We are fortunate to have such good staff and programs in place. Keep 
up the excellent work!” 

New Olympia-based Podcast, “Talent Magnet” now available on iTunes, Google Play or at the 
Thurston Chamber website…the new podcast is brought to you by PacMtn B2B contractor. It helps 
businesses become talent magnets by focusing on recruitment, training, and retention best practices. 
Hosts are Michele Winn and Sytease Geib from the Thurston County Chamber. Check them out! 

PacMtn staff give 168 Community Service Hours in 2017…staff contributed time and energy in a 
variety of communities with a diverse set of projects including those that benefited schools, mentored 
youth, raised funds for worthwhile projects, worked in food banks, served the homeless and helped make 
the holidays more special for those in need.  We are proud of not only the professionalism and 
competency of staff, but of their huge, compassionate hearts! 

Economic Development Board (EDB) for Tacoma-Pierce County recognizes Camo2Commerce… 
and the creation of the WorkSource site at Joint Base Lewis McChord (JBLM) as one of its "Excellent 
10" award recipients during its annual meeting on Thursday at the Greater Tacoma Convention Center. 
The EDB's annual Excellent 10 awards seek to recognize 10 economic development projects that made a 
positive impact on the local economy and were either worked on or completed between January and 
December of the previous year. 

Mason County Public Works Utilities Internship Program Plan… see the attached announcement for 
an internship program that will provide job training opportunities to local youth between the ages of 18- 
24 years old with a high school diploma or GED participating in the ResCare Work Program and are 
interested in water and/or wastewater operator careers. 
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PacMtn Workforce Development Council 
Elected Official Consortium Meeting Minutes 
Friday, November 17, 2017 ▪ 1:00 pm – 3:00 pm 
WorkSource Thurston ▪ John Loyle Room 

Member List 
Name Representing County 

1. Chair, Commissioner Terri
Drexler 

Mason 

2. Commissioner Randy Ross Grays Harbor 

3. Commissioner John Hutchings Thurston 

4. Commissioner Lisa Olsen Pacific 

5. Commissioner Gary Stamper Lewis 

Attendees: Commissioner Drexler (by phone), Commissioner Hutchings (by phone), Commissioner 
Olsen (by phone), Commissioner Stamper, Commissioner Ross 
Staff: Cheryl Fambles, Vanessa Wasman, Corinne Daffern, Bridget Lockling 

I. Convene: Welcome – Commissioner Drexler
A. The meeting was called to order at 1:02 pm and quorum was established. The group 

began with self-introductions. Commissioner Ross introduced himself as a new 
member of the Consortium replacing Commissioner Vickie Raines. The agenda was 
reviewed and no changes were made.  

B. WDC Consortium Chair Comments – Commissioner Drexler referenced changes 
being made to the way PacMtn hears from business and industry, moving away from 
formal meeting and beginning listening sessions to find out what workforce needs 
business and industry has. The group also discussed the subject of their proxies in 
the event the Commissioner is not able to attend a meeting.  Proxies help ensure 
quorum and enable that county’s elected official views to be represented 

C. WDC Board Chair Report – Duane gave his report.  He highlighted the upcoming 
Regional Expo and the PacMtn WDC Year End Celebration and encouraged all to 
attend.  

D. CEO Report – Cheryl gave her report that included various topics such as the 
Pathways to Prosperity Conference, individual program successes and PacMtn 
health care costs. Her full CEO report can be found on our website. 

II. Consent Agenda – Motion to Approve July 2017 Consortium Minutes
A. The minutes from the last Consortium meeting were reviewed with no changes.

Commissioner Hutchings motioned, seconded by Commissioner Stamper to approve the 
March 2017 Consortium Minutes. Motion carries. 

III. Action Items
A.  Motion to Approve the By-Law Change and Board Engagement Follow Up -

Cheryl reviewed the memo to the Consortium that gave background on the March and July 
2017 Consortium meetings where the group discussed WDC Board member participation.  

Attachment #2
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WDC Board members agree to attend at least 75% of Board and Committee meetings 
combined per year. Since the reconstitution of the Board in 2016, Board leadership has been 
working to engage Members, making the experience more meaningful and soliciting feedback 
on ways to improve. They have agreed to a process whereby the Chair would speak to 
individuals whose participation is lacking or waning to determine what can be done to 
improve involvement.   

Reducing total Board composition to 23 Board Members could help alleviate some of the 
pressure.  Each of the five counties would nominate for appointment two (2) business 
individuals, equaling a total of 10. Two additional At-Large Sector Business representatives, 
not tied to a specific county, would be appointed by the Consortium and eleven 
regional/agency representatives who would be sought from regional sectors of importance. 
This equals a maximum of 23 WDC members.  The WDC Council voted to approve the By-
Law change that would reduce the number of Members, but still keep the business majority. 

During the July 2017 Consortium Meeting, the Commissioners decided to take action at the 
November  meeting regarding approval of the changes to the PacMtn Bylaws and Agreement 
between the PacMtn Consortium and WDC that will reduce the total number of Board seats 
while still complying with Federal law and State policy.  

In the ensuring discussion Commissioner Stamper expressed a desire to keep the number of 
slots per county at 3 per. He explained the geographic diversification in Lewis County and felt 
that there could be better representation on the PacMtn Board with 3 vs 2 appointees.  
Commissioner Olsen motioned to approve the By-Law Change to 23 seats, Commissioners 
Ross, Stamper and Hutchings voted No.  Motion fails.  

The Commissioners decided they would discuss the new membership model again at the 
March meeting. This would give them time to determine how best to fill the long vacant seats. 

B.  Motion to Approve PY17 Final Budget with Recommendation from Executive 
Finance Committee – Bridget briefly reviewed the budget materials. The group requested 
more information on the metrics for Business 2 Business (B2B) work and wanted to know 
more about what Rapid Response is and how does it increase employment. Commissioner 
Drexler stated that the Executive Finance Committee had thoroughly reviewed the budget at 
their last meeting and recommended it to pass. Commissioner Olsen motioned to approve 
the PY17 Final Budget, seconded by Commissioner Ross. Motion carries. 

C.     Motion to Approve: Appointment of New Board Member Nominee 
Dawn Murphy, Regional Appointment, Basic Education for Adults (BedA) – The 
Consortium reviewed the nomination letter and application. Commissioner Ross motioned 
to approve the nomination, seconded by Commissioner Stamper. Motion carries. 

IV. Discussion & Informational Reports
A. Status Update: Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) & 
Infrastructure Funding Agreement (IFA) – Corinne Daffern presented on this 
topic as noted in her staff report. Public comment on the MOU was open from May 4, 
2017 to June 4, 2017 and was not required by state or federal policy however, PacMtn 
felt that it was an important step to take. The MOU went out for signature on June 
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23, 2016 and was submitted to the State Workforce Board who forwarded to the 
Governor for final approval. The US Dept. of Labor and the Governor agreed to an 
extension of 6 months until December 31 to complete the partner negotiations on the 
IFA that is to be added to the MOU. Once completed the Infrastructure Funding 
agreement becomes part of the MOU and will address WorkSource One-Stop 
Infrastructure costs—costs necessary for the general operation of the One-Stop 
Center and its Affiliates. Costs include facility and rental costs, utilities and 
maintenance, equipment and assistive equipment for those with disabilities and 
technology to facilitate access to the One Stop Center including technology used for 
outreach activities. It is unlikely that the IFA will be complete and signed by all 
required partners by the imposed US DOL timeline of December 31.  PacMtn has 
been in conversation with the State Workforce Board and should PacMtn not get 
agreement, we will follow the direction provided by the State.   

Commissioners expressed concern about what the federal government or Governor’s 
Office might do should PacMtn fail to reach agreement. Given the newness of the 
process the implications and impact of a failure to meet the timelines are unknown 
and untested. 

V. Discussion & Deliberation: Good of the Order & Public Comment – Commissioner
Stamper mentioned the Centralia College Certified Nursing Assistant operating in Morton, East 
Lewis County is doing very well and will be helpful to that community.  Students are able to 
obtain their GED while participating in the training program at the same time. He says he likes 
this model and would like to see it applied in other educational fields. 

Meeting adjourned at 3:03 pm 

Submitted by: Vanessa Wasman, Program Assistant 
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MEMORANDUM 
 

TO:  PacMtn Elected Official Consortium 
 
FROM:   Cheryl B. Fambles 
 
SUBJECT:   WDC Board Member Appointments 
 
DATE:  March 27, 2018 

 
Discussion 
The WIOA law was passed in summer 2014.  Some of the most significant attention to the law was 
directed at the local and state workforce development councils (WDC).  The new federal law re-
emphasized and in some cases changed the work of the WDC Board.  It was clear that the authors 
of the law wanted local workforce councils to lead the local system and the Board needed to be in 
place to accomplish all that was required.   
 
In summer of 2015 PacMtn’s first WIOA compliant Board of Directors was designated. The Board 
leadership, supported by the Consortium, sought to strengthen the Board with heightened 
engagement and better orientation for Board Members.  A Board Member application and job 
description was created. Expectations for involvement were established and the Board organized 
its Committee and Taskforce structure.   
 
Specific to Board Member appointments the law requires the majority (51%) of the Board meet 
criteria for business owners or chief executive and/or businesses that represent business including 
small business.  Those are Category 1.  Category 2 are the federally required agency, labor or 
community based Board seats.  Terms for Members are set locally through By-laws and this year 
some of those 26 initial appointments are expiring.   
 
 Category 1- 

Business/Private Industry Reps 
Category 2-
Agency/Labor/Community 

Number of Seats 15—3 from each county 11—representing the federal 
requirements and adding partners in K-
12 education and DSHS TANF 

Nominated by County Commissions, upon 
recommendation by a business 
organization 

The most logical entity.   Examples:   
Higher Education: College Presidents  
Voc. Rehab (DVR): State Agency Dir. 
Organized Labor: local or state Labor 
Federation and  

Confirmed by Consortium Vote Consortium Vote 
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Each of the term expirations and Board vacancies have attached applications and letters of 
nomination. (Attachments 2-8) They are brought to the Consortium for consideration and 
confirmation.   
 
There are two expiring terms for Organized Labor representatives—at least one must represent 
the work of apprenticeship.  Three nominations have been received. The Consortium must decide 
which two to confirm.  The received letters are Attachment 10. 
 

The Western Region Apprenticeship Coordinators nominated Peter Lahmann to 
continue in his appointment.  While retired, he continues involvement with the 
apprenticeship community, working specifically at JBLM to promote the training model.  
He was also nominated by Mason Thurston Lewis Central Labor Council.   
 
The Mason Thurston Lewis Central Labor Council nominated Bob Guenther, Council 
President and retired IBEW 77 Lobbyist. 
 
The Twin Harbors-Grays Harbor/Pacific Central Labor Council nominated Christina 
Riley, Apprenticeship Coordinator for NW Laborers and a National Construction 
Marketing Representative.   

 
Recommended Action 
 
Move to Approve: Appointment of the following New Private Sector Board Members for terms 
ending June 2021. 
 

Bill Sullivan Lewis County  
Diana Murphy Grays Harbor  

 
Move to Approve: Board Membership for the following Members for terms ending June 2021. 

  
Anne Goranson Employment Security 
Dawn Murphy Basic Education for Adults 
Paul Vertrees Dept. Vocational Rehabilitation 
Dru Garson Grays Harbor Private Sector Business 
Jason Reed DSHS—Economic Services/TANF 
Cheryl Heywood Timberland Regional Library  

 
Move to Approve: Organized Labor Positions for terms ending June 2021. 
  

 Apprenticeship 
 Organized Labor  
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From: Vanessa Wasman
To: Vanessa Wasman
Subject: RE: Pac Mtn WDC Board
Date: Friday, March 23, 2018 2:07:01 PM

On Jan 2, 2018 12:35 PM, Randy Ross <RRoss@co.grays-harbor.wa.us> wrote:

Cheryl,

Please find attached a resume for Diana Murphy.  Diana has longtime connections to
Grays Harbor and works both out of Aberdeen and Olympia.  Her father was a former
GH County Commissioner and she is very invested in the success of Grays Harbor.

I would like to present her as a candidate to fill the open position in the PacMountain
Board for Grays Harbor County.

Please let me know if I need to do anything else.

Sincerely,

Randy Ross

Randy Ross

Commissioner District No 2

Chairman: Grays Harbor County Board of Commissioners

rross@Co.grays-harbor.wa.us

(Phone)  360-964-1524     (Fax) 360-249-3783

All e-mails sent to this address will be received by the Grays Harbor County e-mail system and may be
subject to Public Disclosure under Chapter 42.56 RCW and is subject to archiving and review by
someone other than the recipient
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February 23, 2018 

Pacific Mountain Review Committee 

Pacific Mountain Workforce Development Council 1570 Irving Street SW 

Tumwater, WA 98512 

Dear Pacific Mountain Review Committee: 

Thank you for everything you continue to do to help skilled job seekers and employers join together to create a strong 

community and vibrant economy. My colleagues and I at the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges look 

forward to continuing to collaborate as we all come to realize the new opportunities of the Workforce Innovation and 

Opportunity Act (WIOA). We cannot thank you enough for continuing to have an Adult Education and Literacy 

representative on your local workforce investment board. Along with the Basic Education for Adult providers in the 

Pacific Mountain Region, we are happy to again nominate Dawn Murphy, Associate Dean of Transition Studies, South 

Puget Sound Community College, to join the board in the Pacific Mountain Workforce region as the adult education and 

literacy appointment. 

As you know from Ms. Murphy's current participation on the Board, she is an innovative and highly respected leader in 

the community and technical college system and the Council of Basic Skills with vast levels of experience working with 

underrepresented populations of adults. She has always been a catalyst for social justice and has worked tirelessly to 

provide programming and support to individuals with barriers to employment. She is dedicated to supporting the 

alignment of the workforce, education and economic development systems that provide access and opportunities to all 

Washingtonians for employment, education, training, and support services. Ms. Murphy understands the critical crossover 

needed to fully implement the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act here in Washington. 

Professionally, I can easily say that Ms. Murphy is among the finest community college administrators that I have had the 

pleasure to work with during my 26 years in community college education. She is always very highly regarded by her 

colleagues, staff, and faculty. Ms. Murphy is a visionary. She understands the changing landscape of workforce and 

community college education and has the skills to collaborate to meet the challenges of WIOA. Her total dedication to 

student learning and success is at the heart of everything she does. Her vision is always highly innovative, masterfully 

executed, and guided by clear strategic planning. Ms. Murphy is a highly collaborative leader who enables individuals to 

have a strong voice and to be instrumental in innovation and the implementation of educational practices that foster 

acceleration of student success and quality instruction and programing. 

The care with which Ms. Murphy approaches colleagues, partners, faculty, staff, and students clearly demonstrates the 

depth of her expertise and her commitment to learning. She is truly at the top of the heap in professionalism in her field. I 

can’t imagine that you could find a more analytical thinker or stronger collaborator to continue the work of the Board. 

Along with those of the Basic Education for Adults providers in the Pacific Mountain region, I have no hesitation in again 

giving her my highest recommendation. 

Thank you for your consideration and for being such a strong partner to Basic Education for Adults. I look forward to 

continuing the high level of collaboration between all partners in the future. 

Jon M. Kerr 

Director, Basic Education for Adults 

Attachment #5
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STATE OF WASHINGTON 
DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES 

Region 3 Community Services Division MS: N27-5 
2121 South State Street, Tacoma Washington 98405-2818 

March 13, 2018 

Cheryl Frambles, CEO 
Pacific Mountain Workforce Development Council 
1570 Irving St SW 
Tumwater, WA 98512 

Dear Ms. Frambles: 

I would like to re-nominate Jason Reed, Olympia Community Services Office Administrator, to continue as 
the Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS) representative on the PACMTN Board of Directors. 

Jason has a passion for working towards successful partnerships and is committed to building strong and 
prosperous communities.Through this continued strategic partnership with PACMTN, Jason will continue to 
be an asset at the table for both your mission to enhance economic success and the DSHS mission to 
transform lives. He has learnt a lot in his tenure to date, and is very interested in continuing to participate. 

If you have any questions or need additional information, please feel free to contact me at (253) 260-0066. 

Sincerely, 

Jacqueline MacLean, Region 3 Administrator 
Washington State Department of Social and Health Services 
Economic Services Administration, Community Services Division 

Attachment #8

1724



Attachment #9

25



Attachment #10

26



27



28



March 15, 2018 

Duane Evans, Chair 
Pacific Mountain Workforce Development Council 
1570 Irving Street  
Tumwater, WA 98512 

Re: Labor Nomination to the Pacific Mountain workforce Development Council Board of 
Directors 

Dear Mr. Evans: 

Please accept this letter of nomination for Christina Riley, Construction Marketing 
Representative for the National Laborers Employers Cooperation Education Trust to serve as a 
labor representative to the Pacific Mountain Workforce Development Council.  Ms. Riley is 
most knowledgeable about the issues facing workers in our local area. We hope the relationship 
she has forged in recent years with the council is demonstrative of her deep commitment to this 
work and the important role the labor community plays in growing our regional economy. The 
Twin Harbors Central Labor Council and I are confident she will serve the council and the 
community well. 

Thank you for your time and attention. We appreciate your consideration of Christina to serve on 
the board.  

Sincerely, 

Wyatte Roble  
President 
Twin Harbors Central Labor Council 
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